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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed July 26, 2012.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable

neck injury.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant was entitled to temporary total disability benefits

for his compensable shoulder injury.  After reviewing the
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entire record de novo, the Full Commission reverses the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant proved

he sustained a compensable neck injury.  We affirm the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant proved

he was entitled to temporary total disability benefits for

the compensable shoulder injury.  

I.  HISTORY

Carl Edward Cooks, now age 59, testified that he became

employed with the respondents in 1978.  Mr. Cooks testified

that he sustained a work-related injury to his neck in

January 1999.  An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was

taken on January 12, 1999, with the following impression:

1.  Straightening of the lordotic curve.
2.  Moderate to large right paracentral disc
herniation at C5-6 with compression of the right
lateral aspect of the cervical cord.

Dr. Wilbur M. Giles reported in January 1999:

Mr. Cook was seen for Dr. Taylor on 1/21/99 with a
history of injuring his neck on 1/8/99, while
working as a crew chief for a power company, when
the cherry-picker pulling a line became hung on a
tree limb.  He jerked his arm and felt a zinger in
his neck and several hours later developed intense
pain into his neck, shoulder, and right arm, which
goes to the elbow....On physical examination he
has marked paracervical spasm....
He has had an MRI scan performed which shows a
large disc herniation with cord compression and
root compression at 5-6 on the right.
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Dr. Giles diagnosed “Cervical radicular syndrome, C5-6,

right, progressive, with motor weakness.  MP: I have placed

him on high dose steroid therapy and have recommended he

have an anterior cervical diskectomy and arthrodesis at C5-

6, using a 13 mm. Cloward graft.”

Dr. Giles performed an anterior cervical diskectomy and

arthrodesis, C5-6, on January 27, 1999.  The pre- and post-

operative diagnosis was “Diskogenic displacement C5-6 with

cervical radicular syndrome.”  Dr. Giles’ diagnosis on

August 3, 1999 was “Status anterior cervical diskectomy and

arthrodesis, C5-6 with apparent solid fusion, possible

delayed pseudoarthrosis.  MDM/RECOMMENDATIONS: I do feel at

this point in time that he has reached his maximal healing

state as on two separate sets of films he does appear to be

solid by x-ray.  I do feel that he will need occasional

anti-inflammatory drugs, muscle relaxants and even

analgesics from time to time in the future.  He is working

on a full time basis and I do feel he has sustained a 5%

permanent impairment to the body as a whole.  Because of

what has occurred here there is always the possibility that

he could develop a delayed psedudoarthrosis of time type in

the future.”    
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The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable left shoulder injury on December 14, 2010.  The

claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  What happened, Carl, on December 14, 2010, to
cause you to be injured?

A.  Well, I had a service order to take care of,
which was a disconnect, and I got the call that a
tree was on the line at Highway 53 and Bateman
Road, and I went out and seen that it was on a
transformer....I commenced to cut the tree from
the stump.  I had to block it off and it hung up,
the top hung up between the transformer and the
pole on the hanger, transformer hanger, and I
reached up and tried to pull, and when I did, that
part of the limb that I was pulling broke, and I
fell and hit my shoulder.

Q.  Okay.  Were you on the ground when you were
pulling on the limb?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  Okay.  So you were pulling on the limb, it
broke, you fell to the ground and landed on your
left shoulder?

A.  Yes....My head hit and my hard hat come off. 

The claimant signed a Form AR-N, Employee’s Notice Of

Injury, on December 15, 2010.  The claimant wrote on the

Form AR-N that he injured his “Left wrist and shoulder.” 

The claimant wrote on the Form AR-N that a tree limb broke

and that he fell on his wrist and shoulder.  The claimant
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agreed on cross-examination that he did not report on the

Form AR-N that he had sustained an injury to his neck.       

The record indicates that Dr. Noland Hagood saw the

claimant on December 15, 2010:

Yesterday, he was cutting a tree and he was trying
to pull it off with a guidewire when apparently
the limb broke and he fell landing on his left
hand.  He explained some soreness in the wrist and
a little soreness in the shoulder.  
O: Exam shows him to be a little tender in the
ulnar aspect of the extension wrist.  There is no
obvious edema and he has full range of motion.  In
regard to his shoulder, he is a little sore in
lateral joint line.  He is concerned about an area
around the distal deltoid.  These areas are
slightly tender.  I do not see any obvious
swelling or bruising.  X-ray of the wrist is
unremarkable.

Dr. Hagood assessed “Left wrist and shoulder sprain.” 

The claimant agreed on cross-examination that he did not

mention a neck injury to Dr. Hagood at that time.  

The claimant testified that he continued to work for

the respondents through December 31, 2010.  The claimant

testified on direct:

Q.  You took a retirement?

A.  Yes....

Q.  Tell us about that.

A.  Well, just an opinion, I think they was trying
to save the company money as far as ...
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Q.  And why do you think that?

A.  Well, insurance-wise, age-wise.  It was me and
two other guys they offered a special one-time
retirement.  

Q.  Just the old guys?

A.  Just the old guys....

Q.  Have you been paid any wages since December
31, 2010?

A.  The only thing I’ve been paid was just my
401(k) that I was drawing out of.

Q.  Okay.  Do you have any other wages, any other
retirement money, any other benefits coming to you
that you’re aware of from the Co-op?

A.  No, sir.

Q.  Okay.  When you last worked, December 31st,
how were you feeling with respect to your arm and
shoulder, et cetera?  How were you feeling?

A.  Well, not too good, because I still couldn’t
use it, and I couldn’t move it the way I needed
to....

Q.  Could you have continued to work?

A.  No, sir.    

Dr. Hagood noted on March 29, 2011 that the claimant

was “continuing to have some degree of discomfort in his

left neck and shoulder.  This has been going on since his

injury, I believe, back in December.  Dr. Hagood assessed

“Left neck and arm pain, possibly cervical radiculopathy.” 
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Dr. Hagood’s assessment on April 29, 2011 was “1.  Left

shoulder strain with possible rotator cuff injury....He has

now had trouble with his shoulder since his injury in

December.  I believe an orthopedic evaluation is indicated

and he is in agreement.”  

Dr. Michael J. Young saw the claimant on May 17, 2011:

“He injured his left shoulder back in December almost 5 to 6

months ago.  He was working for a utility company and was

trying to pull a limb and apparently the limb gave and at

that time he injured his shoulder.  He has basically been

putting up with it over time.”  Dr. Young’s impression was

“Left shoulder pain possible cuff tear....He has since

retired he took an early retirement as offered him by work. 

We are in the process of trying to make him comfortable in

his retired life.  We will get the MRI and go from there it

may be that he would benefit from a rotator cuff repair if

it is in fact is torn.”

An MRI of the claimant’s left shoulder on May 20, 2011

was interpreted to show a full-thickness tear and

osteoarthritis in the AC joint.  Dr. Young performed surgery

on June 23, 2011: “Open left shoulder acromioplasty, distal

clavicle resection and inspection rotator cuff along with
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manipulation and lysis of adhesions.”  The post-operative

diagnosis was “Left shoulder impingement with

acromioclavicular joint degeneration with no rotator cuff

tear.”  

The claimant testified that following shoulder surgery,

“I was still having the sharp pain going down my shoulder,

from my neck down my shoulder into my arm and hand, and it

felt like pins and needles in my hand.”  The claimant

returned to Dr. Hagood on September 27, 2011: “Carl had

shoulder surgery by Dr. Young in June.  He has been

undergoing therapy since then.  He states his shoulder is

getting better, but he is having a different kind of pain

now.  He describes pain from his neck that goes down his

left arm.  He noticed this after his surgery....He localizes

the pain from the arm into the second and third fingers at

times.”  Dr. Hagood assessed: “Probable C7 cervical

radiculopathy on the left.  P: We will get an MRI.”

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken on

September 28, 2011, with the following findings:

Solid surgical fusion is present at C5-6.  The
vertebral bodies are appropriately aligned.  The
vertebral body heights are preserved.  The
cervical spinal cord is normal in size and signal
intensity.  There is no cerebellar tonsillar
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ectopia.  No suspicious mass or marrow signal
abnormality is present.

C2-3 - There is no disc extrusion, canal stenosis,
cord compression or significant foraminal
narrowing.  

C3-4 - Mild degenerative disc disease is seen with
disc space narrowing, marginal osteophytes and
asymmetric right uncinate spurring.  There is no
disc extrusion, canal stenosis or cord
compression.  A moderate right foraminal stenosis
is present at this level.  

C4-5 - Mild degenerative disc disease is present. 
Disc bulging and a loss of disc height are
identified.  Marginal osteophytes are seen, but no
canal stenosis or cord compression is present. 
The neural foramina are patent.  

C5-6 - Solid surgical fusion is present at this
level.  There is no disc extrusion, canal
stenosis, cord compression or significant
foraminal narrowing.

C6-7 - Asymmetric leftward disc bulging and
marginal osteophytosis are identified at this
level.  Associated moderate to severe left
foraminal narrowing is present.  

C7-T1 - There is no disc extrusion, canal
stenosis, cord compression or significant
foraminal narrowing.

Impression - 
1.  Asymmetric severe left foraminal stenosis at
C6-7 secondary to asymmetric left foraminal disc
bulging and marginal osteophytosis.
2.  Solid surgical fusion C5-6.
3.  Mild to moderate disc degeneration at C3-4 and
C4-5 with moderate asymmetric right foraminal
narrowing at C3-4 secondary to disc bulging and
uncinate spurring.
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4.  No focal disc extrusion, canal stenosis or
cord compression is present in the cervical spine. 

The claimant followed up with Dr. Hagood on September

30, 2011: “We did discuss his MRI.  This did show a left

foraminal stenosis.  I believe this is at C6-C7 and is

probably the cause of his problems.  We will ask for

neurosurgery evaluation.”

Dr. Scott Schlesinger corresponded with Dr. Hagood on

October 10, 2011:

Thank you very much for asking me to see your
patient in consultation.  By this written report,
I am providing you with the details of my
consultative neurosurgical opinion for workup,
management and treatment plan....

Patient states he fell at work and injured his
left shoulder and had shoulder surgery.  When he
got over this, he realized that he was also having
pain, numbness, and tingling all the way down his
left arm from his left trapezius area....

I have personally read and interpreted the
multiple MRI images of the cervical spine.  The
anatomy is not real clear but I believe there is a
C6-7 neural foramen stenosis on the left.  A
decision was made to request the radiologist’s
report.  I have reviewed the radiologists’ report,
and basically agree with their findings....

We talked about the options for treatment.  We
will plan on proceeding with cervical epidural
injections.  If this does not work or the patient
prefers to get this directly dealt with we can get
a myelo-CT scan of the cervical spine to better
define the anatomy and potential surgical
intervention at C6-7.
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Dr. Hagood’s assessment on November 3, 2011 included

“3.  Neck and shoulder injury.”  

Dr. Schlesinger corresponded with a Systemedic

Corporation case manager on November 28, 2011:

I am replying to your letter I received on
10/31/2011.  I base my impression and conclusions
based only upon the patient’s history.  If his
history is correct and his pain began in his left
shoulder and arm area with the actual accident
itself, and he did not have any significant
radicular symptoms in a reasonable period prior to
the accident then I would state with a high degree
of medical certainty, greater than 51%, that the
current symptoms for which he is seeking treatment
is related to the injury.  While he did have prior
surgery with Dr. Giles as disclosed, I do not feel
that this has anything to do with the current
symptoms, if in fact he was doing well between Dr.
Giles’ surgery and the time of accident.

If, however, the history proves to show the
patient remained with significant radicular pain
down his arm after surgery by Dr. Giles up until
the time of the December 2010 injury, then it
would be impossible to make the conclusion as
above.  

As regards to your question regarding the need for
surgery, I again state that I would recommend
conservative care with epidural injections and
consideration of surgery only if this fails.  If
his history is accurate and his radicular symptoms
began after this injury then it would be a direct
result of the injury itself that led to the need
for potential surgical intervention and the
epidural injections.  There are no acute objective
findings on the MRI scan associated with this
12/14/2010 injury.  Again my conclusion is based
on historical information.  If in fact the history
is accurate then my diagnosis is a work-related
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aggravation of an underlying degenerative process
that brought about the symptoms of C6-7 neural
foraminal stenosis.  

Dr. Young reported on December 19, 2011, “Mr. Carl

Cooks is a 58 year old patient with a history of an injury

to his left shoulder.  He underwent an arthroscopy with open

acromioplasty, distal clavicle resection on 06/23/11.  He

had significant adhesive capsulitis.  He is now almost 6

months out after that surgery and we do feel that he has

reached his maximum medical improvement....At this point we

do not anticipate further surgery on his shoulder.  He has

been worked up for cervical radiculopathy and may eventually

require surgical intervention for this.  This would be left

up to him and his neurosurgeon.”        

  A pre-hearing order was filed on February 21, 2012. 

The claimant contended, “1) Claimant contends that admitted

compensable injuries were sustained on December 14, 2010. 

2) Claimant is entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from the date of the injury and continuing through

at least December 19, 2011, at which time he received

maximum medical improvement regarding his left shoulder.  3)

Claimant remains under active medical treatment with Dr.

Scott Schlesinger for the condition of his neck.  4)
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Claimant sustained a compensable neck injury on December 14,

2010.  5) All benefits are controverted for purposes of

attorney’s fees.  6) Claimant’s attorney respectfully

requests that any attorney’s fees owed by claimant on

controverted benefits paid by award or otherwise be deducted

from claimant’s benefits and paid directly to claimant’s

attorney by separate check, and that any Commission Order

direct the respondent to make payment of attorney’s fees in

this manner.”  

The respondents contended, “1) It is the contention of

the respondents that the claimant has been provided all

appropriate benefits to which he is entitled.  Specifically,

respondents have paid the claimant’s medical expenses.  The

claimant is not entitled to temporary total disability

benefits, as he retired effective January 1, 2011.  The

claimant has been receiving full retirement benefits since

that date as he had more than thirty years of service with

South Central Arkansas Cooperative.  Claimant did not

sustain a compensable neck injury on December 14, 2010.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1) Claimant’s entitlement to temporary total
disability benefits as related to his left
shoulder, plus attorney’s fees.
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2) Whether the claimant sustained a compensable
neck injury by specific incident on December 14,
2010.  

A hearing was held on May 1, 2012.  At that time, the

claimant contended that he was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits for his compensable left shoulder injury

from January 1, 2011 through December 19, 2011.  The

claimant testified that he had not received the injection

treatment for his neck recommended by Dr. Schlesinger.       

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on July

26, 2012.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant proved he sustained a compensable injury to his

neck.  The administrative law judge found that the claimant

proved he was entitled to temporary total disability

benefits for his compensable left shoulder injury from June

23, 2011 through December 19, 2011.  The respondents appeal

to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
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arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the claimant.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).  The requirement that a compensable injury must be

established by medical evidence supported by objective

findings applies only to the existence and extent of the

injury.  Stephens Truck Lines v. Millican, 58 Ark. App. 275,

950 S.W.2d 472 (1997).

The claimant has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Smith v. Magnet

Cove Barium Corp., 212 Ark. 491, 206 S.W.2d 442 (1947).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4) The claimant has proven by a preponderance of

the evidence that he sustained a compensable neck injury by
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specific incident on December 14, 2010.”  The Full

Commission does not affirm this finding.  The parties have

stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable left

shoulder injury on December 14, 2010.  The claimant

testified that the limb of a tree he was cutting fell and

hit his shoulder.  The claimant testified that he fell and

landed on his left shoulder, and that “My head hit and my

hard hat come off.”  The evidence of record does not

corroborate the claimant’s contention that he sustained a

compensable neck injury on December 14, 2010.  The claimant

reported on the Form AR-N, dated December 15, 2010, that he

injured his left wrist and shoulder.  The claimant did not

report on the Form AR-N that he injured his neck.  The

evidence corroborates that testimony of Randy Duncan, the

respondent-employer’s operations manager.  Mr. Duncan

testified that the claimant reported the left shoulder

injury to him, but that the claimant did not report an

injury to his neck.  

The claimant began treating with Dr. Hagood on December

15, 2010.  Dr. Hagood noted that a tree limb broke and

caused the claimant to fall on his left hand.  Dr. Hagood

noted that the claimant was sore in his wrist and left
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shoulder but did not report an injury to the claimant’s

neck.  Dr. Hagood assessed “Left wrist and shoulder pain.” 

The claimant first reported discomfort in his neck to Dr.

Hagood on March 29, 2011.  An MRI of the claimant’s neck on

September 28, 2011 showed stenosis and bulging at C6-7, and

degeneration and bulging at C3-4.  The impression at that

time also included “4.  No focal disc extrusion, canal

stenosis or cord compression is present in the cervical

spine.”  Dr. Hagood stated on September 30, 2011 that the

MRI showed “a left foraminal stenosis.  I believe this is at

C6-C7 and is probably the cause of his problems.  We will

ask for neurosurgery evaluation.”  

Dr. Schlesinger examined the claimant on October 10,

2011 and reported, “I believe there is a C6-7 neural foramen

stenosis on the left....We will plan on proceeding with

cervical epidural injections.”  On November 28, 2011, Dr.

Schlesinger informed a nurse case manager, “I would state

with a high degree of medical certainty, greater than 51%,

that the current symptoms for which he is seeking treatment

is related to the injury.”  The Commission has the authority

to accept or reject a medical opinion and the authority to

determine its probative value.  Poulan Weed Eater v.
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Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878 (2002).  In the

present matter, the Full Commission must assign minimal

evidentiary weight to Dr. Schlesinger’s opinion that the

claimant’s current symptoms are “related to the injury.” 

The evidence in the present matter does not demonstrate that

the claimant sustained an injury to his neck or cervical

spine on December 14, 2010.  The claimant plainly reported

on the Form AR-N, dated December 15, 2010, that he injured

only his left wrist and shoulder.  The claimant informed Dr.

Hagood on December 15, 2010 that he fell on his left hand

and felt “a little soreness in the shoulder.”  The claimant

did not report to Dr. Hagood that he injured his neck or

cervical spine.  Dr. Hagood’s assessment was “Left wrist and

shoulder sprain.”  There is no probative evidence before the

Commission demonstrating that the claimant sustained an

injury to his neck or cervical spine on December 14, 2010.

The Full Commission therefore finds that the claimant

did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained an accidental injury causing internal or external

physical harm to his neck or cervical spine.  The claimant

did not prove that he sustained an injury to his neck which

arose out of and in the course of employment, required
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medical services, or resulted in disability.  The claimant

did not prove that he sustained an injury to his neck or

cervical spine by a specific incident identifiable by time

and place of occurrence on December 14, 2010.  In addition,

the claimant did not establish a compensable injury to his

neck or cervical spine by medical evidence supported by

objective findings.  The evidence does not demonstrate that

any of the findings shown on the September 28, 2011 cervical

MRI, including “foraminal stenosis,” were causally related

to the December 14, 2010 accidental injury.  We reiterate

the finding from the MRI on September 28, 2011, “4.  No

focal extrusion, canal stenosis or cord compression is

present in the cervical spine.”  Nor were there any other

objective findings establishing a compensable injury to the

claimant’s neck or cervical spine, such as swelling,

bruising, or muscle spasm.  The Full Commission therefore

reverses the administrative law judge’s finding that the

claimant proved he sustained a compensable neck injury on

December 14, 2010.

B.  Temporary Disability

Temporary total disability is that period within the

healing period in which the employee suffers a total
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incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  “Healing

period” means “that period for healing of an injury

resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(12)(Repl. 2002).  The healing period continues until the

employee is as far restored as the permanent character of

the injury will permit, and if the underlying condition

causing the disability has become stable and nothing in the

way of treatment will improve that condition, the healing

period has ended.  Harvest Foods v. Washam, 52 Ark. App. 72,

914 S.W.2d 776 (1996).  Whether a claimant’s healing period

has ended is a question of fact for the Commission.  Dallas

County Hosp. v. Daniels, 74 Ark. App. 177, 47 S.W.3d 283

(2001).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4) The claimant has proven by a preponderance of

the evidence that he is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits due to his stipulated compensable left

shoulder injury from June 23, 2011, through December 19,

2011.”  The Full Commission affirms this finding.  The

parties have stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to his left shoulder on December 14,
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2010.  Dr. Hagood’s assessment on December 15, 2010 included

“shoulder sprain.”  The claimant testified that, as a result

of the stipulated compensable injury, he was unable to lift

his left arm or perform his regular work duties for the

respondent-employer.  The Full Commission recognizes that

the claimant accepted an early retirement effective December

31, 2010.  Nevertheless, the evidence shows that the

claimant remained within a healing period for his

compensable left shoulder injury as of December 31, 2010. 

Kevin Brownlee, the respondent-employer’s chief executive

officer, confirmed at deposition that the claimant did not

receive any regular wages after December 31, 2010.  

The claimant underwent surgery to his left shoulder on

June 23, 2011.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

remained within a healing period and was totally

incapacitated from earning wages for the respondents as of

June 23, 2011.  The respondents assert on appeal that the

claimant did not prove he was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits.  Nevertheless, the respondents do not

cite any statutory authority or appellate precedent which

would allow the Commission to deny temporary total

disability benefits to an employee who remains within a
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healing period and is totally incapacitated from earning

wages, even taking into account the instant claimant’s

retirement effective December 31, 2010.  Dr. Young opined on

December 19, 2011 that the claimant had reached maximum

medical improvement with regard to his left shoulder

surgery.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved

he was entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

June 23, 2011 through December 19, 2011.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury to his neck or cervical spine on December

14, 2010.  With regard to the claimant’s compensable left

shoulder injury, we find that the claimant proved he was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits from June

23, 2011 through December 19, 2011.  The claimant’s attorney

is entitled to fees for legal services in accordance with

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(a)(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing in

part on appeal, the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

additional fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

Commissioner McKinney concurs in part and dissents in part.

CONCURRING DISSENTING OPINION

          I respectfully concur in part and dissent in part

from the majority's opinion.  Specifically, I concur in the

finding that the claimant failed to prove by a preponderance

of the evidence that he sustained a compensable injury to

his neck or cervical spine on December 14, 2010.  However, I

respectfully dissent from the majority's finding that the

claimant proved he is entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from June 23, 2011 through December 19, 2011.

          A carefully conducted de novo review of this claim

in its entirety reveals that the claimant has failed to

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he is entitled

to temporary total disability benefit from June 24, 2011,

through December 19, 2011, as a result of his compensable

left shoulder injury. 

          Temporary total disability is that period within

the healing period in which an employee suffers a total
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incapacity to earn wages. K II Constr. Co. v. Crabtree, 78

Ark. App. 222, 79 S.W.3d 414 (2002); Ark. State Hwy. Trans

Dept. v. Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981). 

Without an initial finding of compensability, a claimant

cannot be awarded temporary total disability benefits or

additional medical treatment. See, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(D)(Supp. 2005).  When an injured employee is totally

incapacitated from earning wages and remains in his healing

period, he is entitled to temporary total disability. Id. 

In Palazzollo v. Nelms Chevrolet, 46 Ark. App. 130, 877

S.W.2d 938 (1994), the Court of Appeals stated that in order

to be entitled to temporary total disability compensation

for an unscheduled injury, a claimant must prove that he

remained within his healing period and that he suffered a

total incapacity to earn wages (citing Breshears, supra.)

          In the present claim, the claimant sustained an

unscheduled injury to his left shoulder on December 14,

2010.  And, while a left rotator cuff tear was originally

considered, that condition was later ruled out as the result

of a surgical procedure performed on June 23, 2011.  Rather,

this procedure confirmed that the claimant suffered from

left shoulder impingement with acromioclavicular joint
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degeneration.  Orthopedic surgeon, Dr. Young, released the

claimant at maximum medical improvement on December 19,

2011, following this surgical procedure.  Absent from the

medical records regarding the claimant’s surgery and his

post-surgical follow-up care with Dr. Young, however, is

documentation to support the claimant’s return to work

status during that time.  This is logically due to the fact

that the claimant was retired during the time in question. 

Therefore, his ability to work following his surgery up

until such time as he reached the end of his healing period

was apparently inconsequential to the claimant, especially

in view of his post-retirement income.  For purposes of

temporary total disability benefits, however, an injured

worker’s capacity to earn wages is essential to his

entitlement to these benefits.

          Here, the claimant has failed to present evidence

as to whether he was able to work at any time between his

surgical procedure of June 23, 2011, and the date upon which

Dr. Young opined that he had reached maximum medical

improvement, or December 19, 2011.  The evidence indicates,

however, that the claimant, who testified that he owns

approximately 51 acres of land upon which he has livestock,
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was able to care for his horses and other “critters” during

that time.  Therefore, as the respondent correctly contends,

the record is devoid of evidence that the claimant was

unable to work in some capacity after his surgical procedure

of June 23, 2011.  In fact, as of his July 13, 2011, follow-

up appointment with Dr. Young, the clamant was reportedly

doing well post-operatively, in that his incision was well-

healed, he displayed full extension of his left elbow,

wrist, and fingers, and he tolerated passive range of motion

upon both internal and external rotation with no signs of

adhesive capsulitis.  Although in August of 2011, Dr. Young

expressed concern that the claimant might still suffer from

frozen shoulder syndrome, by September 6, 2011, Dr. Young

noted that the claimant’s frozen shoulder issues had

resolved.  Finally, although upon his return visit with Dr.

Young on October 6, 2011, the claimant was reportedly having

some symptoms of bursitis for which he was treated with a

steroid injection, I note that the claimant had a history of

bursitis in both shoulders for which he had received

injections prior to December 14, 2010.  Therefore, the

claimant’s bilateral shoulder bursitis clearly pre-existed

his December 14, 2010, work-related incident. 
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          Based upon the above and foregoing, the

preponderance of the evidence fails to demonstrate that the

claimant was still within his healing period and totally

incapacitated from earning wages from June 24, 2011, through

December 19, 2011, in that the record is devoid of evidence

to support a finding that the claimant was unable to work

during that time.  Rather, the record shows that as of July

13, 2011, the clamant displayed full extension of his left

elbow, wrist, and fingers, and he tolerated passive range of

motion upon both internal and external rotation with no

signs of adhesive capsulitis, thus indicating that, but for

the fact that he was at that time retired from employment

and not seeking re-employment, he was capable of increased

physical activity.  Therefore, at the most, if the claimant

were entitled to temporary total disability following his

June 23, 2011, surgery, those benefits would arguably not

extend past July 13, 2011, especially in view of the fact

that the claimant admittedly engaged in other, personal work

activities during the time in question, such as taking care

of his livestock.  However, because the claimant has failed

to present evidence that he was totally incapacitated from

earning wages following June 23, 2011, he has failed to meet
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his burden of proof with regard to temporary total

disability benefits.  Therefore, these benefits should be

denied.  To find otherwise would be to allow injured workers

in similar circumstances to circumvent an essential element

of proving entitlement to temporary total disability

benefits, and it would give claimant’s who are not seeking

employment following surgical treatment related to a

compensable injury an unfair advantage over claimant’s who

are, or who have at least provided some credible proof of

their inability to work during the time for which they claim

those benefits.  

          With regard to the compensability of the

claimant’s cervical condition, I concur with the majority

opinion.

                                    
                             KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully concur in part, and dissent,

in part, from the majority opinion.  After a de novo review

of the record, I specifically concur in the finding that the
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claimant is entitled to additional temporary total

disability benefits from June 23, 2011 through December 19,

2011.  However, as I find that the claimant sustained a

compensable specific-incident neck injury, I must

respectfully dissent on this issue.

          For the claimant to establish a compensable injury

as the result of a specific incident which is identifiable

by time and place of occurrence, the following requirements

of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i) must be established:

(1) proof by a preponderance of the evidence of an injury

arising out of and in the course of his employment; (2)

proof by a preponderance of the evidence that the injury

caused internal or external physical harm to the body which

required medical services or resulted in disability or

death; (3) medical evidence supported by objective findings,

as defined in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16), establishing the

injury; and (4) proof by a preponderance of the evidence

that the injury was caused by a specific incident and is

identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  Mickel v.

Engineered Specialty Plastics, 56 Ark. App. 126, 938 S.W.2d

876 (1997).
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          A claimant is not required to establish the causal

connection between a work-related incident and an injury by

either expert medical opinion or objective medical evidence. 

See, Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. VanWagner, 337 Ark. 443, 990

S.W.2d 522 (1999).  In fact, the Arkansas Courts have long

recognized that a causal relationship may be established

between an employment-related incident and a subsequent

physical injury based on evidence that the injury manifested

itself within a reasonable period of time following the

incident so that the injury is logically attributable to the

incident, where there is no other explanation for the

injury.  Hall v. Pittman Const. Co., 234 Ark. 104, 357

S.W.2d 263 (1962).  However, if the disability does not

manifest itself until months after the accident, so that

reasonable men might disagree about the existence of a

causal connection between the accident and disability, the

issue becomes a question of fact for the Commission’s

determination.  Kivett v. Redmond Co., 234 Ark. 855, 355

S.W.2d 172 (1962).

          Here, the claimant’s cervical MRI showed that the

claimant had mild degenerative disc disease present in his

cervical spine, along with disc bulging and severe left
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foraminal narrowing.  Dr. Schlesinger, in his November 28,

2011 report, stated, “Again, my conclusion is based on

historical information.  If in fact the history is accurate

then my diagnosis is a work-related aggravation of an

underlying degenerative process that brought about the

symptoms of C6-7 neural foraminal stenosis.”  An aggravation

is a new injury resulting from an independent incident, and

being a new injury with an independent cause, it must meet

the definition of compensable injury in order to establish

compensability for the aggravation.  Hickman v. Kellogg,

Brown & Root, 372 Ark. 501, 277 S.W.3d 591 (2008).

          I find that the claimant has proven by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable neck injury as the result of his work-related

fall on December 14, 2010.  At the very least, the claimant,

as opined by Dr. Schlesinger, aggravated his pre-existing

degenerative neck condition causing the objective finding of

severe left foraminal narrowing.  The claimant’s cervical

MRI findings at C6-7 show that the claimant’s compensable

aggravation of his pre-existing degenerative neck condition

resulted in a new injury, that being the severe left

foraminal stenosis as a result of the December 14, 2010
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fall.  Even Dr. Hagood, in his March 31, 2011 report, stated

that the claimant had been having left neck problems since

“back in December.”  Dr. Hagood’s report from March 31, 2011

also shows that, even prior to the claimant’s June 23, 2011

left shoulder surgery, he was having pain in his neck all

the way down into his left arm with movement.  The evidence

shows that the claimant was not having the neck and left arm

symptoms prior to December 14, 2010.  In fact, the evidence

shows that the claimant had no problems performing his work

duties for over a decade prior to December 14, 2010.

          The respondents argue that the claimant’s pre-

existing neck condition that resulted in an impairment

rating over one decade prior to December 14, 2010, somehow

plays a part in the claimant’s current cervical condition. 

I disagree.  The claimant’s credible testimony, along with

the medical records, show that the claimant had little to no

problems performing his everyday work duties with regard to

his neck after he was released by Dr. Giles in 1999/2000. 

The credible evidence shows that the claimant fell on his

left side, causing a stipulated compensable left shoulder

injury and, as a result, has severe left foraminal stenosis

at C6-7, and also as a result, is now being recommended
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cervical injections by Dr. Schlesinger.  Based on the

medical record and the claimant’s credible testimony, I find

that the claimant has proven by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable neck injury as a

result of a specific incident on December 14, 2010.

          For the aforementioned reasons I must respectfully

concur, in part, and dissent, in part, from the majority

opinion.

    _______________________________
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


